Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Commencement time on the campus evokes memories of academic processions like this one under the linden trees to Roemer Auditorium. At the college's 121st commencement on May 31, degrees and certificates were awarded to 73 members of the 1948 graduating class.

Around the Lindenwood Campus

The annual exhibition of art work of students who are members of Kappa Pi was held in the Fine Arts Building in May. The exhibits included still life, portraits and life drawings.

Members of the staff of the Linden Bark attended the annual convention of the Missouri College Newspaper Association, held at the University of Missouri on May 7, in connection with Journalism Week. Miss Janet Brown, Lindenwood Senior, who has served as president of the association during the year, presided at the sessions.

Miss Eloise Macy, of Sully, Iowa, has been elected president of the Athletic Association for next year. Other officers are: Miss Betty Bishop, St. Charles, vice president; Miss Jody Viertel, La Mine, Mo., secretary, and Miss Suzanne Martin, Peoria, Ill., treasurer. Miss Mary Ann Smith, Bonne Terre, Mo., has been elected president of Beta Chi and Miss Joan Hake, Lincoln, Ill., is the new president of Terrapin.

Eighty-eight students from six colleges participated in the annual Play Day on April 24. Colleges represented included Monticello, Webster, Fontbonne, Maryville, Washington University and Harris Teachers College. The annual Junior-Senior Pin Day ceremonies were held on May 20. At that time the Class of '48 presented the college colors to this year's Junior Class.

Miss Anna Wurster of the Modern Language Department, attended the convention of the Modern Language Association the weekend of May 1. She was chosen as one of the judges of a radio program attended during the convention.

A chapter of Alpha Epsilon Rho, national honorary radio fraternity, was established at Lindenwood at an initiation ceremony on May 13. The Lindenwood chapter will be known as the Tau chapter. The fraternity, which is under the direction of the Association for Education by Radio, was represented by Don Clark, of the University of Oklahoma, a regional vice president. Miss Martha Boyer, of the Radio and Speech Department is the sponsor of the chapter. Students initiated included Carolyn Coons, Darlene Mac-Farlane, Mary Lou McNail, Nancy Fanshier, Gretchen Schnurr, Charlotte Nathan, Constance Schweiger and Sally Joy. The chapter also initiated two honorary members, Miss Dorothy Blackwell, director of radio education of the St. Louis Public Schools, and the Rev. Elmer Knoernschild, of Radio Station KFUO in St. Louis.

In this Issue:

Lindenwood's 121st Commencement

Annual Style Show Page Four

Innovations on the Campus
Page Five

Roll Call of Class of 1934

Dr. Gipson Receives Degree
Page Seven

Girl of the Month Page Eight **Pre-Commencement Honors**

Page Nine

Alumnae Officers Page Ten

Alumnae News

Page Twelve

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 121

JUNE, 1948

A Monthly Paper Published by

No.1

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Min

Revision of United Nations Urged in Commencement Address

Seventy-three Students Receive Degrees and Certificates at 121st Annual Commencement on May 31 — Dr. Edmund F. Miller Gives Baccalaureate Sermon

THE UNITED STATES must take the lead in forming "a more perfect union" in the world, which will secure for ourselves and our posterity the blessings of liberty," Congressman Walter H. Judd, of Minnesota, told the members of the 1948 graduating class at the 121st annual commencement of the college on May 31.

Seventy-three students received degrees, certificates and diplomas from Dr. Franc L. McCluer at the commencement, held on the lawn in front of historic Sibley Hall. In addition the honorary degree of Doctor of Letters was conferred upon Dr. Alice E. Gipson, Academic Dean.

The commencement day program opened with a prayer meeting of the Seniors with Dr. McCluer at 7:15 a.m. in Roemer Auditorium. It was followed by a breakfast for the Seniors and their families. At 10 a.m. the academic procession wound its way under the linden trees to the open air setting. The invocation was given by the Rev. James R. Blackwood, pastor of the St. Charles Presbyterian Church, and the benediction by the Rev. Dr. W. B. Whitcomb, pastor of the Westminster Presbyterian Church of St. Joseph, Mo. Special music was given by the Lindenwood Choir and by Miss Pearl Walker of the Fine Arts Department.

The baccalaureate sermon was preached in Roemer Auditorium on Sunday, May 30, by the Rev. Dr. Edmund F. Miller, pastor of the First Presbyterian Church of Tulsa, Okla. On Sunday afternoon Alpha Sigma Tau gave a tea honoring the Seniors and their guests.

"The plainest fact we face today," Congressman Judd told the graduates, "is that we do not have one world. We have two worlds. Men and nations are divided, not only politically and economically, but ideologically and spiritually. It is equally plain that we cannot go on indefinitely as two such worlds. The two worlds must become one, or at least have one set of rules.

"I see no hope of establishing a just peace on a reasonably secure basis, except through a world organization so revised and strengthened that it can effectively handle all threats to peace from whatever source, on the basis of world law, and in the name of free men everywhere. The common people of the world placed their faith in the United Nations as such an agency. It is clear from the experience of the last two and a half years that the UN in its present form cannot do the job. The UN is so constructed that one

Baccalaureate Speaker



The Rev. Dr. Edmund F. Miller, pastor of the First Presbyterian Church of Tulsa, Okla., who preached the baccalaureate sermon.

of the Big Five, by its veto, can use the UN machinery to prevent the making of peace, to defeat the very thing the UN was set up to guarantee.

"The Soviet rulers have used the veto not to block war, but to block peace. They have not used it once to prevent war; they have used it repeatedly to defeat measures or decisions that were in the direction of peace. This is an intolerable situation for those who really want peace and freedom. The remedy is not to abandon the UN, or to bypass it, but to revise it so that it can function as intended. We must get its structure modified so it can and will work—with Russia if possible—without her if necessary.

"We must get an international organization based on justice, under world law, and with a policeman. We must get an instrument that the peaceful nations of the world can use to make peace, and not one which a non-peaceful nation can use to protect aggression and to block the peace. To work for the revision of the

(Continued on page 10)

Style Show Presentation



A bridal party was one of the features of the style show presented by the home economics department May 12. Left to right: Miss Jean Polley, of Signal Mountain, Tenn., Miss Marie Koch, Oak Park, Ill., Miss Ann Nichols, Council Bluffs, Ia., and Miss Essilee Playter of Mexico, Mo. The flower girl is Patty Parkinson, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. William W. Parkinson. The members of the party designed and made their own gowns.

Home Economic Students Present Annual Spring Style Show

Students in the clothing classes of the Home Economics Department presented two style shows featuring original designs for young women in May. The annual spring style show at the college was given in Roemer Auditorium on May 12. Approximately 70 students modeled clothes for sportswear, spectator wear, dress and formal occasions. Miss Joan Reed, of Lomas, Mexico, was the commentator for the show.

Models from the show were featured in a telecast over Station KSD-TV in St. Louis on May 14 and on May 15 Lindenwood and Stephens College presented a joint style show at Hotel Sheraton in St. Louis.

All of the garments in these shows were designed and made by the students under the direction of Miss Griffin and Mrs. Karen R. Lurting of the Home Economics Department. Mme. Helene Lyolene, internationally famous designer and Lindenwood's fashion consultant, spent a month on the campus aiding in the preparation of the new styles.

Dr. McCluer Speaks at Meeting Of Chicago Alumnae

Dr. Franc L. McCluer and Guy C. Motley were guests of honor at a luncheon of Chicago alumnae of Lindenwood on April 26 at the LaSalle Hotel in Chicago. Approximately 135 alumnae and mothers of students now attending Lindenwood were present. Dr. McCluer addressed the meeting, telling of the college's plans for the future.

The Chicago Lindenwood College, which was inactive during the war, is now being re-organized. A committee was appointed at the meeting to plan for the re-organization. It includes Mrs. Marian Hardtke Tobias, 1942-43; Mrs. Carol Bindley Palmquist, '43; Mrs. Louise Kenman Mallory, '44; Mrs. Gloria Young Stunkel, 1938-40; Miss Marie Mount, and Mrs. Florence Guilford Wilson, '32. The committee plans to hold a luncheon during the summer.

The college would appreciate information as to new addresses of alumnae and former students now living in the Chicago area. It was difficult to maintain upto-date records during the war and persons knowing of the addresses of alumnae in Chicago are asked to send this information to the college.

Dr. Alice Parker Addresses Three Women's Meetings

Dr. Alice Parker of the English Department made three addresses to women's groups in Missouri in May. On May 3 she spoke at a meeting of the Slater, Mo, branch of the American Association of University Women. On May 4 she addressed the Marshall, Mo, branch and on the same day she spoke at a organization meeting at Blue Springs. Her subject was "The International Federation of University Women."

Lindenwood Will Participate in Washington Semester Program

Other Innovations Announced by Dr. McCluer Include New Courses, Construction of College Radio Station, a Lake and Establishment of Literary Magazine

A NUMBER of innovations which will give Linden-wood College a "new look" next fall have been announced by President McCluer. One of the important projects planned is the college's participation in the "Washington Semester." This program will enable Lindenwood students in their Junior year to have a semester in residence for study of the national government in Washington.

Schools which have joined Lindenwood in the program include Birmingham Southern College, Denison University, Dickinson College, Transylvania College, Randolph Macon College and Hamlin University. Dr. McCluer recently attended a meeting in Washington, D. C., with representatives of these schools to discuss the details of the plan.

Under an arrangement with the American University in Washington, superior Junior year students will have the opportunity for a semester in residence at the American University for study in the fields of the political sciences, public administration, economics and international affairs. The objective of the program is to give such students direct contact with the work of government agencies and the international agencies centered in the nation's capital, thus providing a first hand acquaintance with possible careers in public services, as well as the opportunity to achieve a better understanding of the realities of national life. The American University will provide the facilities for the program and general guidance and direction.

A group of students will be selected by each of the participating schools in accordance with the principles and standards established by the Washington Semester Committee. The students must be in their Junior year, must have maintained an academic average of B, have shown ability to do independent work, and have demonstrated high ability on the basis of performance on national objective tests. They will carry an academic program of not more than 15 hours. Three hours credit will be allowed for an individual project upon which each student works. These projects will be of two types: The study of some unit of government or of a non-government office; and the study of some national or international problem or program, or of some proposed measure which requires considerable contact with Washington agencies,

A special three credit seminar will operate under the joint direction of a co-ordinator designated by the American University and a visiting instructor from one of the co-operating schools. Direction and co-ordination of student projects will be handled through this Student President



Miss Jo Ann O'Flynn, of Owensboro, Ky., who will serve as president of the Student Government Association for 1948-49. Miss O'Flynn is president of the Junior Class and Alpha Sigma Tau. She is a member of the Athletic Association, the Triangle Club, the Press Club, and the Instrumental Association.

class which will meet three times a week, with an outside speaker once a week.

Two co-ordinators will provide general guidance in individual conferences. Weekly and bi-weekly meetings of small groups of students working on related problems will be arranged with other faculty members. As quickly as possible the students will be put in touch with some specialist in government or other agencies. Of the three remaining courses, one will be designated by the Washington Semester Committee to provide a common core to the work of the group. Another is selected to provide a background for the individual projects. The third course will be an elective.

By a system of rotation, one of the participating colleges will send a member of its faculty each year to work with the group. In addition to assisting in the direction of the seminar this instructor will teach two courses at the American University.

Roper House, the former WAVES officers' quarters on the American University campus, has been reserved for housing the Washington Semester students, and as their general headquarters. Meetings of (Continued on page 11)

News From and About Members of the Class of 1934

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

FOURTEEN YEARS AGO the Class of 1934 left Lindenwood. This month we present the first installment of the roll call of the class. The following members have responded to our request for news about themselves and their activities:

Nancy Watson (Mrs. Jack McKenna), 1100 W. Elm St., El Dorado, Ark.: "After I graduated from Lindenwood, I entered the business world. I went to work in the business office of the Southwestern Bell Telephone Co. in my home town of Camden, Ark. In three months time I was made manager of the telephone company. It was such nice pleasant work but along came Jack McKenna and in less than a year I was Mrs. Jack McKenna. His work was in El Dorado, so to El Dorado I came. Here I entered the 'home making world' and have been at it ever since. It also is such nice, interesting work and every minute has been a pleasure. We have a fine, young son who was 8 in March. Here in El Dorado, my time is spent with church work, P.T.A. work and our Junior Charity League work. I had the pleasure and honor of being President of Charity League these past two years. It is a wonderful organization and we do so much good for the underprivileged children of this county. My best wishes to each of you."

Frances Marie McPherson, Eastern Kentucky State Teachers College, Richmond, Kv.: "In 1942, I received my Master's degree in piano from Michigan State College, doing my piano work with Frank M. Reimer. I taught one year in Tallahassee, Fla., at the Florida State College for Girls. Then I came here to the Eastern Kentucky State Teachers' College, and have been here as assistant professor of piano for three years. I do a great deal of concert work here in Richmond, and in surrounding towns like Berea, Paris, and Winchester. I have done quite a bit of composition in the modern idiom, and am seriously contemplating getting my Doctor's in that field in the next year or two. I spent a most pleasant summer last year motoring through old Mexico; from Vera Cruz to Acapulco, from Mexico City to Guadalajara, and I was particularly charmed with Taxco, and, of course, the active volcano at Paracutin. My regards to all who remember struggling with me."

Jane Laughlin (Mrs. J. S. Denslow), 800 South Halliburton, Kirksville, Mo.: "I married the summer after I graduated (the man who took me to the Senior Prom.). For four and a half years we lived in Chicago; then we moved to our present home in Kirksville, Mo. My husband is an osteopathic physician and has been engaged for the past ten years in research in neuro-physiology. It has been my privilege to have helped from time to time. We have three children but only one L.C. prospect. Our oldest child, Martha, is 11 and already has her eye on Irwin Hall. The boys, Mike and Peter, are 8 and 4 and not particularly interested in the process of formal education regardless of its source! Being, by necessity and interest, drawn into P.T.A., I have served in all degrees and am now Girl Scout Commissioner and screwing up my courage for my coming session with Cubs."

Dorothea McCulloh (Mrs. W. W. Sutherland), 6530 Fifty-third Ave., N.E., Seattle 1, Wash.: "I don't feel as if I belong to the class of 1934 but instead to the class of 1931 in spite of the fact that I did get my degree in '34. In 1929 I left Lindenwood to attend the University of Wisconsin Library School. From the fall of 1930, until I reentered Lindenwood in 1933, I was librarian in the high school in Great Falls, Montana. Then I returned to Lindenwood for a year. After that I was in library work for just one more year when I married. We went to Toledo, Ohio, to live for a few years. When we lived there, we saw a great deal of Ruth Bullion Bruere and her husband. In 1939, we came to Seattle to live. We have three children, two girls, ages 11 and 3, and a boy, 6. My oldest daughter is already planning on going to Lindenwood."

Dorothy Holcomb (Mrs. John Fay Wright), 2405 Court Street, Muskogee, Okla.: "My memories of Lindenwood are as vivid as if they were only yesterday, and I sometimes wish that our son was a girl, so that he might look forward to sharing some of the experiences I had during my four glorious years there. As to what I'm doing-needless to say I'm kept pretty busy with an almost 5 year old son; and besides keeping up with his interests, I keep house and find time for many extras-far too many, I'm afraid. After I graduated I had my private Speech Studio until I married and for a few years afterward. I hope to start teaching again when Ray gets in school. I do a great deal of Church work, belong to the Girl Scout Council. Woman's Forum and the Musical Arts Society; but outside of my home and family, my next love is Speech and Dramatics. I read in public a great deal and just recently directed a woman's pageant in connection with the Freedom train here in Muskogee. Going through the paces with Miss Cracraft at L.C., have really been

(Continued on page 10)

Dr. Alice E. Gipson Awarded Doctor of Letters Degree

Tribute Paid at Commencement to Academic Dean Who Retires After Serving College Twenty-four Years in Citation Given by Dr. James W. Clark

DR. ALICE E. GIPSON, who has served as academic dean and head of the English Department of Lindenwood since 1924, was awarded the honorary degree of Doctor of Letters at Lindenwood's 121st annual commencement. Dr. Gipson has announced her retirement, effective this month.

Tribute to Dr. Gipson's long service to the college was paid in the citation for the degree, read by the Rev. Dr. James W. Clarke, pastor of the Second Presbyterian Church of St. Louis and president of the college's Board of Directors.

"It is my great privilege to express our appreciation to one who has long served this college," Dr. Clarke said. "Dr. Gipson, who received her undergraduate degree from the University of Idaho in 1905 and her doctorate degree from Yale University in 1916, has also done graduate study at Oxford University. Since 1924 she has been the respected head of the Department of English and dean of the college. Out of her rich experiences and ripe scholarship, she has demonstrated her ability as a teacher. We respect her for her ability as a teacher. Her character and her dignity are the marks of a strong personality. She has put upon successive classes of students the imprint of a fine character. All over America there are women who hold her in high esteem. She has secured the loyalty of a succession of faculties and is established in the affection of the present faculty.

"The Board of Directors unanimously agreed at its last meeting that the honorary degree of Doctor of Letters should be conferred upon her."

Counseling Head



Miss Frances Claire Jones, of Bloomfield, Ind., who will serve as Freshman Advisor for the 1948-49 school year. Miss Jones, a Senior, served as vice president of the Student Government Association this year and she will serve as advertising manager of the Linden Leaves next year.

Retires



Dr. Alice E. Gipson

Dr. Gipson is the author of "John Home, His Life and Works," a novel of pioneer life in the Far West, which she entitled, "Silence," and numerous articles in educational magazines.

She is a member of Phi Beta Kappa, Sigma Tau Delta, Pi Gamma Mu and the Association of Academic Deans.

Girl of the Month

WE PRESENT Dr. Oreen Ruedi as the girl of the month. Miss Ruedi received an A.B. from Lindenwood in 1924, an M.A. from Smith College in Sociology in 1936, a Ph.D. from Clark University, Worcester, Mass. in Economics and Sociology in 1932. She held a Fellowship at Clark for the two years she was there.

Miss Ruedi was instructor in Sociology, Southern Methodist University, from 1926-29; assistant professor at Mount Union College, Alliance, Ohio, from 1937-41. Since September, 1941, she has been at Hollins College.

From 1932 to 1937 she was engaged in social work. Beginning as a caseworker in Kansas City, progressing to Intake Secretary of one of the Districts, she then was sent to South Dakota in the spring of 1935 to help organize the casework procedure of the state. At first she was a District Supervisor but in January, 1936, she became State Director of Personnel. With the help of a small staff and aid from the Federal Social Security Board, they worked out the new social security plans and saw them through the first difficult months. In the spring of 1937, she decided that grasshoppers, dust storms and blizzards were too much and that she wanted to return to teaching so she went to Mount Union where she stayed until going to Hollins.

The years at Hollins have been busy. She has spoken to numerous clubs—fraternal, women's organizations, church groups. She is a member of the Board of the Virginia Home Society (Child Placing Agency of the state). She has been Faculty Chairman of the Hollins War Fund Chest and Community Fund since 1943. She has been a member of the University of Virginia, Division of Extension, since 1945, teaching Sociology in Roanoke one night a week.

She has gone back to her piano and takes piano there at the college, which she says is a great pleasure and gives needed relaxation.

The American Way of Life with Harry E. Barnes was published by Prentice-Hall in 1942. It is an introductory textbook in social problems and its sale has been enormous and most surprising. It is now being revised to be completed by September.

This summer she will teach the first term of summer school at Southwest Missouri State College, Springfield, Mo. She was asked especially because they wanted her to teach "The American Way of Life."

In between times, she does book reviews for the Southern Economic Journal, attends occasional professional meetings and enjoys Hollins which is in the beautiful Valley of Virginia, seven miles from Roanoke.

Dr. Ruedi plans to write another book, this one with no co-author. She hopes that it will be a good text in social legislation.



Dr. Oreen Ruedi

We congratulate Dr. Ruedi upon book number one and look forward eagerly to the publication of a second book.

Jo Ann O'Flynn Is Elected To Head Student Government

Miss Jo Ann O'Flynn, of Owensboro, Ky., a member of the Class of '49, has been elected president of the Student Government Association for 1948-49. Miss O'Flynn, who is president of this year's Junior Class, is also president of Alpha Sigma Tau and a member of the Linden Leaves staff.

Miss Roberta Lee Walters, of St. Louis, is the new vice president and Miss Frances Bauer, of Webster Groves, Mo., is the new secretary-treasurer.

Miss Jane Foust, of Owensboro, Ky., has been named editor of the 1949 Linden Leaves. Miss Foust served as art editior of this year's annual. Miss Casey Jones, Bloomfield, Ind., was appointed advertising manager, and Miss Mary Alice Sanders, Perryville, Mo., is the new business manager.

Miss Kay Pemberton, of Hot Springs, Ark., has been elected president of the Student Christian Association. Miss Dolores Thomas, Centralia, Ill., is the new vice president, Miss Mary Lou McNail, Ziegler, Ill., is the new secretary, and Miss Barbara Sprenkle, Winchester, Va., is the new treasurer.

Pre-Commencement Honors and Awards Announced for College Year

Jean Kilralfy Wins Poetry Contest and Pi Gamma Mu Awards — Emily Heine Given Press Club Prize for Best Writing in Student Publication

PRE-COMMENCEMENT honors and awards for the 1947-48 college year were announced by Dr. Alice E. Gipson, academic dean, at a special convocation on May 19. Miss Jean Kiralfy, of Columbus, Ga., won first place in the Poetry contest and was given the Pi Gamma Mu award. The Press Club award of \$5 for the best writing in a student publication went to Miss Emily Heine, of Hooper, Nebr.

The gold medal in the Sigma Tau Delta literary contest went to Miss Margherita Baker, Leavenworth, Kan. The silver medal was awarded to Miss Joan Stewart, Hayti, Mo., and the bronze medal to Miss Shirley Payton, Miami, Okla. First honorable mention went to Miss Jennifer Sullivan, Wichita, Kan., and second honorable mention to Miss Patricia Underwood, Knox, Pa.

The Beta Pi Theta freshman French prize was given to Miss Sherley Louise Park, Chicago, Ill. Honorary memberships in El Circulo Espanol were given to Miss Jean Gross, St. Charles, and Miss Lorraine Peck, Troy, Ohio.

Music letters, given to members of the Instrumental Association who have earned 15 points, or more, went to Audrey Ballard, Jean Eiel, Diane Falkenhainer, Emily Heine, Irma McCormac, Marthella Mayhall, Peggy Miller, Mary Jo Sweeney, Barbara Wade, Dorothy Walker, and Corinne Weller.

Red Cross certificates for completing the course in first aid were given to Janet Anderson; Barbara Carroll, Jacqueline Grey, Martha McCorstin, Eloise Macy, Helen Parks, Donna Tipton, and Jo Anita Viertel.

The basketball official ratings given by the St. Louis Board of Women Officials, went to Barbara Wade, Mary Elizabeth Bishop and Frances Claire Jones. Jean Babette Bush received an intramural rating. In volleyball the official rating went to Willie Viertel and the local rating to Jean Bush.

Carolyn Coons Crowned as Lindenwood's 30th May Queen

Climaxing a three-day May fete on the campus, Miss Carolyn Coons, a Senior, of Sioux City, Iowa, was crowned as Lindenwood's 1948 May Queen on the night of May 8. The coronation was held on the lawn in front of historic Sibley Hall and was followed by a Mardi Gras ball in Butler Gymnasium.

The May fete program began on May 7 when the Seniors sponsored a street supper and carnival. The following afternoon the Sophomores gave a lawn party near Irwin Hall, honoring the Seniors.

Miss Jeanne Gross, a Junior, of St. Charles, was

Linden Leaves Editor



Miss Jane Foust, of Owensboro, Ky., who has been named editor of the 1949 Linden Leaves. Miss Foust was art editor of this year's annual and secretary-treasurer of the Student Government Association.

the Maid of Honor to the May Queen. She was a Sophomore attendant at the 1947 May fete. Senior attendants were Margaret Groce, St. Charles, and Barbara Carroll, Independence, Mo. Junior attendants were Betty Bivins, Pawhucka, Okla., and Mary Lou McNail, Zeigler, Ill. Jean Polly, Signal Mountain, Tenn., and Beverly Yarbrough, Renwick, Iowa, were the Sophomore attendants, and Mary Marlin, El Dorado, Ark., and Barbara Glasson, Waterloo, Iowa, were the Freshman attendants.

Sunday, May 9 was Parents Day. The Rev. Dr. Kenneth A. Neigh, vice president of McCormick Theological Seminary, preached the sermon at the morning service of worship. The parents were guests of the college at a dinner at noon in Ayres Hall and at a reception in the afternoon in the Fine Arts Building. Following the reception, motion pictures were shown of the student political conventions held on the campus in April and of Dr. McCluer's inauguration last fall.

Miss Helen Louise Rotty, of St. Louis, who attended Lindenwood in 1944-46, has been awarded a \$300 scholarship for graduate study in home economics by the Borden Company.

Walter Judd Gives Commencement Address

(Continued from page 3)

UN Charter is not a vote of non-confidence, a condemnation of the United Nations idea. Rather it is a reavowal of our faith in that idea and an expression of our determination to achieve it in practice."

To the members of the 1948 graduating class, the Lindenwood Alumnae Association extends a cordial welcome. The graduates are:

Bachelor of Arts

Audrey Eloise Mount Linda L. Blakev Janet Paisley Brown Arminta Jane Nichols Ladeen A. Ostmann Carolyn Mae Coons Nancy Jeanne Dana Esther Parker Cov Elizabeth Payne Margaret Lee Groce Genelle Marie Phillips Arline Heckman Lois Jean Schatzmann Mary Lou Landberg Bette Earle Littrell Johanna Lee Schwarting Patricia Ann Shoot Helen Louise McCulloch Virginia Sue Stegall Jane Barbara Morrisey

Bachelor of Science

Virginia June Burba Merlyn Merx
Barbara Jane Carroll Shirley Ann Nichols
Mary Lou Darts Louise J. Ritter
Barbara Eileen dePuy
Rosalie Ann Evans
Nancy Hardy Kern Melva M. Stahlhut
Willie Mae Viertel

Bachelor of Music

Norma Jean Blankenbaker
Barbara Ann Little Marthella Mayhall
Lucette Anne Stumberg

Diploma in Piano

Katherine Pemberton

Diploma in Voice

Mary Elizabeth DeVries

Certificate in Public School Music

Mary Joan Flournoy Kathryn Lucille Jackson Certificate in Secretarial Science

Joella Irene Anderson Uan Hake
Virginia June Burba Sally McGeehee
Maxine Fletcher Wanda Beth Park
Margaret Haddad Shirley Pate

Nylene Vandbergh

Certificate in Home Economics

Helen Zaidee Hartzog Essilee Playter Katherine Maurer Jean Frances Polley

Certificate in Elementary Education

Mary L. Reece Mary Jeane Rice Nancy Ann Washington

Certificate in Interior Decoration

Caelic Lana Ching

Certificate in Costume Design

Dona Fae MacNaughton Kathryn Jean Richter

Certificate in Speech and Dramatics

Constance Jeannette Schweiger

Certificate Associate in Arts

Nancy Keith Fashier
Janet Nell Kennedy
Irma Lea McCormac
Marianne Metzger
Charlotte Jeannine Nolan
Joan Reed
Mary Elizabeth Schwartz
Ernamarie Trefz
Elanor Louise Walton
Beverly Kay Yarbrough

Mrs. H. K. Stumberg Re-elected President of Alumnae

At the annual dinner and meeting of the Lindenwood Alumnae Association on May 29, Mrs. H. K. Stumberg, of St. Charles, was re-elected president Mrs. Stumberg was Cordelia Buck, Class of '40. M'ss Gladys Campbell, of St. Louis, was re-elected vice president and Mrs. Robert R. Wright, of St. Louis, (Ruth Steedman, Class of '24) was renamed secretary. Mrs. George M. Null, of St. Charles, (Florence Bloebaum, Class of '05) was elected treasurer to succeed Mrs. Theodore Heusemann, of St. Charles.

Miss Doris Banta, of St. Louis, Class of '43, was the alumnae speaker at the dinner. Members of the 1948 graduating class were formally inducted into the association and Dr. Franc L. McCluer, president of the college, spoke.

New Citizens Honored in Citizenship Day Ceremony

Fifty-five Lindenwood students who will be 21 years old before November 1, took the oath of citizenship at the annual Citizenship Day program, sponsored by the college chapter of the League of Women Voters on May 13. The oath of allegiance was administered by Judge Webster Karrenbrock, of the Probate Court of St. Charles County. The Citizenship Day address was delivered by H. Roe Bartle, of Kansas City, a lawyer and lecturer.

Roll Call of Class of 1934

(Continued from page 6)

a big help to me in my work. Lindenwood will always be the grandest school ever, to me."

Evelyn Hoyt (Mrs. J. L. Hartley), 1016 Cherry Street, Mt. Carmel, Ill.: "The week after graduating from Lindenwood I was married. In 1936 we came to Mt. Carmel, and Dr. Hartley has been practicing here for almost twelve years. At the present time we are involved in blue prints and house plans, as we are planning a new home."

Susan Lischer (Mrs. James B. Paton), 300 N. Princeton, Villa Park, Ill.: "After graduating from Lindenwood in 1934, I taught in the elementary schools of St. Charles. In 1942, I married James Paton and became a housewife. We lived in St. Louis County until the fall of 1947 at which time we moved to Villa Park Ill. We have one son, Bill, who is 2 years old."

(To Be Continued)

Semester Program at Lindenwood

(Continued from page 5)

the seminar will be held in this building and the other classes will be held in the School of Social Sciences and Public Affairs.

Lindenwood will have its own radio station when classes are resumed in September. A campus station, to be operated on a commercial basis, will be constructed this summer. It will be on the air from 7 to 9:30 p. m. five days a week, and later it is planned to add an hour daily from 7 to 8 a. m.

The station is intended to provide practical instruction in radio and will be operated as a student project under the direction of Miss Martha May Boyer, of the Radio Department. Talent for the broadcasts will be drawn from the entire student body, with the radio classes forming the nucleus. Miss Pat Stull, of Zeigler, Ill., has been named station manager. Miss Stull will return to the campus this fall to complete work for her degree after working for a year for Station WCIL at Carbondale, Ill. Miss Gretchen Schnurr, of Otho, Iowa, has been named production director; Miss Lorraine Peck, of Troy, Ohio, will be in charge of the continuity department; Miss Sally Joy, of Fort Wayne, Ind., will head the news and public relations department; Miss Mary DeVries, of Pella, Iowa, the music department; Miss Janice Verbin, of St. Joseph, Mo., the sales department, and Miss Ruth Ann Ball, of Payette, Idaho, will be in charge of engineering.

Programs planned for the station include panel discussions, dramatic shows, audience participation shows, news broadcasts and music recordings. Application has been made to the Federal Communications Commission for the call letters KLC or WLC.

Other innovations announced by Dr. McCluer include the construction of a lake near the golf course, which will be stocked with fish and used for fishing and rowing, and the establishment of a literary magazine, to be published annually. It will be under the direction of Dr. Agnes Sibley of the English Department.

The upper division work at Lindenwood College will be enriched this Fall by a number of new courses. These courses will be offered in the departments of Philosophy, Economics, Home Economics, Sociology, Psychology, and Fine Arts.

New courses in art will include commercial art, sculpture, lithography, and interior design. Two staff members are being added to the department.

In economics there will be new courses in personnel problems in industry and money and banking, and in sociology a course in the field of methods of social work.

In home economics the additional courses are in the field of clothing and Madame Helene Lyolene, who has been giving two months of the year in work in designing, will be in residence for the full first semester. Madame Lyolene is spending part of the summer in Paris and is one of the outstanding stylists in America.

In the department of philosophy there will be additional courses in aesthetics, history of philosophy, recent and contemporary philosophies, and theism. An additional staff member will be employed in the department of philosophy.

The number of new courses in the department of psychology will enable students to prepare for personnel work and for graduate work in this field and in other fields in psychology. New courses are experimental psychology, physiological psychology, special problems in psychology, abnormal psychology, clinical psychology, testing and measuring, special research problem, business and industrial psychology and social psychology. An additional staff member will also be employed in this department.

The campus radio station will allow practical experience in connection with this work. The college will continue to present the telecast programs over KSD and the Little Theatre of the Air programs over KFUO.

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Mrs. James A. Reed, of Kansas City, a Lindenwood alumna and the creator of Nelly Don dresses, was chosen by the Group Action Council of St. Louis as one of 22 "Missouri Women of Achievement" last month. Mrs. Reed, who was Nell Quinlan and attended Lindenwood in 1907-09, was the only woman in the group chosen from industry.

Miss Jane McLean, of East St. Louis, Ill., a member of the Class of '46 and advertising manager of the 1946 Linden Leaves, is now a copy writer for an advertising agency in Los Angeles, Calif.

Miss Ruth Titus, of Great Bend, Kan., a member of the Class of '46, has recently accepted a position as assistant dietitian at St. Mary's Hospital in Rochester, Minn. This last year she was a member of the faculty of the Nebraska School of Agriculture at Curtis, Nebr.

Mr. and Mrs. John C. Campbell, of Joplin, Mo., and their sons visited the campus on May 25. Mrs. Campbell, who was Leslie Ann McColgin, attended Lindenwood in 1936-38.

Miss Mary Beth Booth, of Greencastle, Ind., who attended Lindenwood in 1944-45, is one of 142 students accepted from 793 applicants for entrance in the Indiana University School of Medicine. She will enter the School of Medicine next fall.

Mr. and Mrs. Paul Hilton Johnson, of 1532 Elam St., Bartlesville, Okla., celebrated their fifth wedding anniversary recently. Mrs. Johnson was Barbara Lawton and she attended Lindenwood in 1935-37. She and her husband have a daughter, Patricia Kaye, 3, and a son, Robert Paul, 2.

WEDDINGS

May 1 was the date chosen by Miss Mary Dean Boschert, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Oscar John Boschert, of St. Charles, as the date of her marriage to Salvador Rivero at St. Charles. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1944-46.

Another May bride was Miss Jean Kirkland Graham, daughter of Mrs. Ottis Lee Graham, of Columbus, Ga. Miss Graham, who is a member of the Class of '43, chose May 14 as the date of her marriage to Campbell Johnson, Jr., at Columbus.

Miss Mary Lou Iglehart, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Royse M. Iglehart, of Dallas, Texas, chose May 28 as the date of her marriage to John Goodloe Bookhout at Dallas. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1945-46.

June 2 is the date chosen by Miss Elizabeth Lucille Foster, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Clarence Lee Foster, of Keokuk, Iowa, for her marriage to Master Sergeant William Benjamin Hammer, Jr., at Keokuk. The bride is a member of the Class of '40.

BIRTHS

A daughter, who has been named Naneen Campbell Sherlock, was born on April 19 to Mr. and Mrs. Leverett Saltonstall, of Hope Land Plantation, New Iberia, La. They also have a son, Leverett Saltonstall, Jr., 2. Mrs. Shaw was Harriet Ann Scruby and she attended Lindenwood in 1942-44.

Mary Margaret is the name chosen for the daughter born on January 19 to Mr. and Mrs. G. H. Ide, of Redlands, Calif. Mary Margaret has a little brother, Charlie. Mrs. Ide was Laura Margaret Mellette, Class of '25.

Another future Lindenwood girl is Karen Margaret, who was born on April 11 to Mr. and Mrs. Thomas P. Koch, of Hamilton, Mont. Mrs. Koch was Margaret Hull and she is a member of the Class of '39.

A daughter, who has been named Jane Stratton, was born on April 18 to Dr. and Mrs. W. S. Coon, of 405 Webster Ave., Plymouth, Ind. Jane has a sister, Ann Dillman, who is 3. Their mother was Harriet Dillman, Class of '42.

Michael is the name chosen for the son born on April 12 to Mr. and Mrs. Myron Dorn, of 6843 Crest Ave., University City. Mrs. Dorn was Phoebe Ann Willbrand and she attended Lindenwood in 1944-45. Alana Moss is the name selected for the daughter born on April 29 to Mr. and Mrs. Alex Shniderman, of 8239 President Court, Kansas City, Mo. Mrs. Shniderman was Dorothy Moss and she attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

Mary Patricia is the name of the daughter born on May 7 to Mr. and Mrs. William Landgraf, of Seneca, Ill. Mrs. Landgraf was Helen Coulter, Class of '39.

A daughter, who has been named Janet Ann, was born on March 7 to Mr. and Mrs. Gene Coulter, of East Alton, Ill. Mrs. Coulter was Betty Meredith and she attended Lindenwood in 1944-46.

Susan Anne is the name chosen for the daughter born on April 18 to Mr. and Mrs. John Korf, of Freeport, Ill. Susan's mother was Lucile Vosburg and she is a member of the Class of '40.

A daughter, who has been named Nancy Louise, was born on November 1 to Mr. and Mrs. Quentin E. Conley, of Paintsville, Ky. Mrs. Conley, who was Alyce Elizabeth Ward, attended Lindenwood in 1941-43.

William Bradley is the name chosen for the son born on March 1 to Mr. and Mrs. William Harvey Ruhl, of 814 College Ave., Morgantown, W. Va. Mrs. Ruhl was Madalou Swiger, attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

An announcement from Mr. and Mrs. James G. Richardson, of 810 Grandview Ave., Dubuque, Iowa, tells of the birth of a daughter on December 5. Mrs. Richardson was Marjorie Lange and she attended Lindenwood in 1944-45.

A daughter, who has been named Susan Ann, was born on February 22 to Mr. and Mrs. I. O. Cooksley, of Anselmo, Nebr. Mrs. Cooksley, who was Wanda Cole, attended Lindenwood in 1939-40.

Anne Helene is the name selected for the daughter born on April 26 to Mr. and Mrs. George A. Nelson, of 4950 Finkman Ave., St. Louis. Mrs. Nelson, who was Audrey Jordan, attended Lindenwood in 1938-39.

IN MEMORIAM

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Charles M. Wills, of 6229 Crittenden Ave., Indianapolis, Ind., on May 2. Mrs. Wills, who was Hulda Tate, attended Lindenwood in 1903-04. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to the members of her family.